NEBRASKA

Good Life. Great Mission.

DEPT. OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES Jim Pillen, Governor

September 16, 2025

The Nebraska Medical Center
987400 Nebraska Medical Center
Omaha, NE 68198

ATTN: Mark Theis
Radiation Safety Officer

Dear Mr. Theis:

This refers to the reactive inspection conducted by Michael Gries, Bryan Miller, and Bryce
Davidson of this office on August 22, 2025, of activities authorized by your Nebraska
Radioactive Material License No. 01-88-01. Our findings were discussed with Robert Kamstra,
Dr. Ryan Downey, and you at the conclusion of this inspection.

This inspection was an examination of the activities and records that pertained to a reportable
medical event that occurred at your facility on August 12, 2025.

Based on the results of this inspection, certain of your activities were not conducted in full
compliance with Title 180, as set forth in the Notice of Noncompliance enclosed herewith.

This is to advise you that you are required to post a notice of violation of radiological working
conditions (see enclosure). Any noncompliance item with respect to the Regulations or the
conditions of the license is considered a violation of working conditions per 180 NAC 10-

002.01(D).
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Submit a written statement or explanation in reply including:

(1) Corrective actions which have been taken by you and the results achieved.

(2) Corrective actions which will be taken to avoid further items of noncompliance.

(3) The date when full compliance will be achieved.

This report shall be received by this office before October 24, 2025.

If you have any questions or concerns regarding this inspection, please contact me, at (402) 471-

0528.

Sincerely,

’% » )@
Michael Gries, Health Physicist

Radioactive Materials Program
DHHS - Division of Public Health

Encl. Notice of Noncompliance
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NOTICE OF NONCOMPLIANCE
The Nebraska Medical Center
Radioactive Material License No. 01-88-01

Based on the results of the Nebraska Department of Health & Human Services, Division of
Public Health inspection conducted on August 22, 2025, certain of your activities are in
noncompliance with Title 180 (Control of Radiation) and the conditions of your Radioactive
Material License No. 01-88-01 as indicated below:

1. 180 NAC 7-020.02 requires, among other things, that a licensee’s procedures for
administrations requiring written directives must account for the verification that the
specific details of the administration are in accordance with the written directive.

Contrary to the above, on August 12, 2025, the licensee failed to verify that the specific
details of an administration were according to the written directive. Specifically, the
licensee failed to verify that the radioactive drug and the dosage of the radioactive drug
were in accordance with the written directive. The written directive stated that the patient
was to be injected with a therapeutic dose of Pluvicto (Lu-177), but was instead injected
with a therapeutic dose of Xofigo (Ra-223).

This is a Severity Level III violation.
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